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Abstract 
This study aimed to examine the relationships among stress, protective fac-
tors and psychological well-being (PWB). A cross-sectional predictive re-
search design was carried out. A convenience sample of 152 students was 
recruited from a higher education institution in New Zealand. Data were 
collected by using online self-reported questionnaires and analysed by de-
scriptive statistics and path analyses (with IBM AMOS). Results showed 
that the hypothesised model fit well with the sample data. Resilience, 
mindfulness, support from family, and support from significant others were 
significant predictors of PWB. Furthermore, stress significantly predicted 
social support, resilience, self-efficacy, and mindfulness. There is the need 
to develop prevention interventions (e.g., a resilience-building and mind-
fulness interventions) for students to help them manage stress and achieve 
PWB. 
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1. Introduction 

The positive psychology theory emphasises strengthening individuals’ positive 
experiences, positive personality traits and positive community/institutions to 
achieve well-being (Seligman & Csikszentmihalyi, 2000). Within this framework, 
healthcare providers are required to comprehend the concept of positive psy-
chology and to provide health promotion inventions for people in hospitals and 
community settings. Psychological well-being (PWB) is one of the important in-
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dicators of positive psychology that warrants further investigations. Two phi-
losophical foundations of PWB are known as Hedonism and Eudaimonia 
(Vazquez, Hervas, Rahona, & Gomez, 2009). The Hedonic philosophy has its 
goals to build individuals’ life with a substantial amount of positive affects (such 
as happiness, enjoyment, and satisfaction) and to minimise negative affects 
(Ryan & Deci, 2001). The Eudaimonic philosophy focuses on living life the full-
est potential and on achieving self-actualisation (Ryan & Deci, 2001). Eudai-
monic PWB are described as autonomy, self-acceptance, personal growth, pur-
pose in life, positive relations with others, and environmental mastery (Ryff & 
Keyes, 1995). 

Students in Higher Educations worldwide encounter many factors that might 
affect their PWB. In USA, stress (as measured by the student stress survey and 
minority status stress scale) negatively impacted PWB among students at two 
public universities (Crudup, 2013). Furthermore, American first-year college 
students who were female, Latino/Hispatic, and older than traditional age; and 
those with high academic achievement were more likely to report greater PWB 
(Bowman, 2010). In comparison with PWB scores before entering the university, 
students who had positive interactions with diverse students gain higher PWB at 
the end of first year (Bowman, 2010). In the United Kingdom, university stu-
dents experienced multiple challenges such as academic and financial pressures 
(Cooke, Bewick, Barkham, Bradley, & Audin, 2006). A longitudinal study of 
first-year students (n > 2000) revealed that PWB declined across time (Cooke et 
al., 2006). Specifically, PWB scores at the end of semester one and semester two 
were significantly lower than that at the baseline (before commencing the study) 
(Cooke et al., 2006). Conversely, a cross-sectional study examined students’ 
PWB at a church-affiliated university in Tanzania. Results showed that higher 
percentage of third-year students (80.7%) felt themselves as flourishing (a com-
ponent of PWB) than those of first-year (70.6%) and second-year students 
(68.3%). The conflicting findings above might suggest that PWB levels varied 
across settings; therefore, there is a need to explore students’ PWB across set-
tings and countries. 

In New Zealand, the last decade has seen considerable research focus in higher 
education on the pressures faced by international students; and the issues with 
respect to retention and completion for Māori (the indigenous people) and Pa-
cific Island students. There has been little research to date on PWB levels in 
university settings. However, there is some evidence that students in higher 
education in New Zealand experienced stress from academic and financial pres-
sures (Manthei & Gilmore, 2005) and that the stressors they encountered could 
contribute to psychological disorders (Kypri, Langley, McGee, Saunders, & Wil-
liams, 2002; Samaranayake & Fernando, 2011; Samaranayake, Arroll, & Fer-
nando, 2014). 

1.1. The Psychological Well-Being (PWB) Promotion Model 

In this study, we utilised the PWB promotion model, developed according to the 
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Neuman’s system theory (Neuman & Fawcett, 2002) and Eudaimonic PWB (Ryff 
& Keyes, 1995). Figure 1 shows four main constructs: Stress, Resource protec-
tion factors, Psychological well-being, and Prevention intervention. Stress refers 
to a state of biopsychological changes (such as hyperventilation, hypertension 
and the feeling of nervousness) in response to undesirable situations. Evidence 
shows that stress is prevalent among students in many countries such as Canada 
(Adlaf, Gliksman, Demers, & Newtown-Taylor, 2001), Sweden (Vaez, Kristen-
son, & Laflamme, 2004), United Kingdom (Denovan & Macaskill, 2013), USA 
(Blanco, Okuda, Wright, Hasin, Grant, Liu, & Wolfson, 2008) and New Zealand 
(Manthei & Gilmore, 2005). Within the model, it is postulated that stress has 
both direct and indirect effects (through resource protection factors) on PWB. 

Neuman & Fawcett (2002) defined health as the state of wellness/equilibrium 
where individuals’ components (physiological, psychological, sociocultural, spiri-
tual, and developmental ones) function in harmony. Following this conceptuali-
sation, PWB then refers to individuals’ best possible psychological state at any 
given time. This study examined the Eudaimonic PWB which emphasises living 
well with the fullest potential (Ryff & Keyes, 1995). 

Resource protection factors (RPF) are defined as individuals’ factors that are 
activated following the invasion of stressors with the goals to protect the indi-
viduals from the adverse effects of stress (Neuman & Fawcett, 2002). RPF com-
prises internal factors (such as resilience, self-efficacy, and mindfulness) and ex-
ternal factors (such as social support). Existing studies revealed that PWB is 
linked to resilience (Daud, Klinteberg, & Rydelius, 2008; Fava & Tomba, 2009), 
self-efficacy (Priesack & Alcock, 2015; Salami, 2010; Tamannaeifar & Motaghe-
difard, 2014), mindfulness (Barbosa, Raymond, Zlotnick, Wilk, Toomey, & 
Mitchell, 2013; Bowlin & Baer, 2012; Keng, Smoski, & Robins, 2011), and social 
support (Rueger, Malecki, & Demaray, 2010; Seeds, Harkness, & Quilty, 2010). 

Prevention intervention helps individuals achieve the state of psychological 
well-being. The intervention encompasses three levels: primary (promoting 
health and preventing stress among healthy individuals); secondary (restoring 
health among people who suffer from stress-related symptoms); and tertiary 
(regaining and maintaining normal functioning). The prevention intervention 
may aim to strengthen individuals’ RPF, including resilience, self-efficacy, 
mindfulness, social support, among others. Results from this may help pave the 
way to develop preventions for student in higher education. 

1.2. The Current Study 

Limited studies have examined the simultaneous effect of stress, internal RPF 
and external RPF on psychological well-being among higher education students, 
suggesting gaps in the existing literature. Such knowledge is imperative for the 
development of prevention interventions for the young population in the near 
future. Guided by the PWB promotion model (Figure 1) and previous empirical 
evidence, we formulated the following hypotheses: 
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Figure 1. The psychological well-being promotion model. Note: The model was devel-
oped based on the Neuman’s system theory (Neuman, 2002) and Eudaimonic psycho-
logical well-being theory (Ryff & Keyes, 1995). 

 

 
Figure 2. The hypothesised model. 

 
1) Internal RPF, including mindfulness, resilience, and self-efficacy, would 

have positive impact on PWB among higher education students in New Zealand. 
2) External RPF, social support, would have a positive effect on the students’ 

PWB. 
3) Stress would have the adverse effects on internal RPF, external RF, and 

PWB among the students. 

2. Methods 
2.1. Research Design 

A cross-sectional descriptive predictive design was used to examine the effects of 
independent variables on dependent variables in a naturally-occurring setting 
(Grove, Burns, & Gray, 2013). The hypothesised model is displayed in Figure 2, 
where all ellipses represent study variables and arrows mean hypothesised rela-
tionships (regression paths) among variables. We performed primary analyses of 
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study variables by running exploratory and confirmatory factor analyses to ex-
amine the factor structures of each measurement. As a result, stress, resilience, 
self-efficacy and mindfulness showed one factor. PWB had a two-factor solution, 
including Autonomy and Self-acceptance, and Purpose and Growth in Life. 
Moreover, social support displayed three factors: Support from family; Support 
from friend; and Support from significant others. Note that the detailed results 
of factor analyse are not shown in this paper. 

2.2. Participants 

Potential participants were recruited from a higher education institution in New 
Zealand via convenience sampling. Eligibility criteria included being students 
who were enrolled in undergraduate degrees at the institution and having no se-
vere medical or mental health problems that require hospitalization during the 
period of recruitment. We excluded such students because severe health prob-
lems might contribute to higher levels of stress related to discomfort, treatments, 
and financial situations, among others. Such factors might affect students’ psy-
chological well-being and thus confound the research findings. 

The project commenced following the approval of the Institutional Review 
Board and data collection began on 1 September 2015 till 31 August 2016. The 
researchers explained the purpose of the study and distributed participant in-
formation sheet (PIS) to eligible students. Those who interested were given a 
link to online anonymous questionnaire via e-mails and were asked to complete 
the questionnaire. It was emphasised that participation in this study would be 
voluntary and there would be no penalty on the students’ decision to take or not 
to partake in this study. 

To determine sample size for this study, we used a formulae for testing multi-
ple relationships N > 50 + 8 m, where m is the number of independent variables 
(Green, 1991). Given seven independent variables in this study, an adequate 
sample size should be more than 116 students [50 + (8 × 7)]. To enhance gener-
alisability of research findings, we took all eligible students who completed the 
online questionnaires as a final sample. 

2.3. Settings 

The study was undertaken at a medium size regional institution of higher educa-
tion in New Zealand which offers a range of qualifications from vocational di-
plomas through to baccalaureate and masters’ degrees. The target population 
was all the students enrolled in undergraduate degrees across all Faculties: a total 
of 1176 students. 

2.4. Measurement 

PWB reflects positive mental health and positive functioning, which was meas-
ured by the PWB scale (Ryff & Keyes, 1995). The scale comprises 18 items, each 
item has six categories ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 6 (strongly agree). 
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We did a series of exploratory and confirmatory factor analyses of the scale and 
the findings suggested the two factor solutions: Autonomy/Self-Acceptance (AS, 
10 items) and Purpose/Growth in Life (PG, 5 items). Five items were excluded 
from further analyses due to low factor loadings (λ < 0.30). Possible scores for 
the AS factor are 10 - 60 and for the PG factor are 5 - 30 with higher scores sig-
nifying higher levels of PWB. In our study, reliability of the PWB appeared with 
Cronbach’s alpha of 0.82 and 0.63 for the AS and PF factor respectively (Table 
1). 

Stress was assessed with the 10-item perceived stress scale (PSS. Cohen, 
Kamarck, & Mermelstein, 1983), asking respondents the perception of their 
stressful situations in the past month. The PSS was developed to use for com-
munity participants, which fit well with our sample (students in higher educa-
tion). All items are scored from 1 (Never) to 5 (Very Often) and the total scores 
range from 10 to 50 with higher scores suggesting higher levels of stress. In this 
study, factor analyses showed that the PSS displayed a one-factor solution and 
this evidence supported its construct validity. Furthermore, the PSS Cronbach’s 
alpha was 0.92 for the current sample, suggesting excellent internal consistency 
reliability. 

Mindfulness refers to the state that individuals are attentive to and aware of a 
current situation with a non-judgmental attitude (Kabat-Zinn, 1990). The 15-item 
mindful attention awareness scale (MAAS; Brown & Ryan, 2003) was devised to 
capture dispositional mindfulness. The MAAS items are scored from 1 (almost 
always) to 6 (almost never) making up the total score of 15 - 90. Higher scores 
suggests higher levels of mindfulness. In this study, the construct validity of the 
MAAS was supported by the one-factor structure (findings from factor analy-
ses). The current sample showed Cronbach’s alpha of 0.91, suggesting excellent 
reliability. 

Resilience refers to persons’ ability to cope effectively even in the face of ad-
versity, suggesting positive adaptation (Wagnild, 2009). Resilience is regarded as 
a protective factor against stressful situations and mental health problems 
(Wagnild, 2009). The original Connor-Davidson Resilience scale (CD-RISC; 
Connor & Davidson, 2013) has 25 items. Later, the 10-items CD-RISC was es-
tablished according to results from further factor analyses (Campbell-Sills & 
Stein, 2007). The 10-item CD-RISC comprises five response options from 1 (Not 
true at all) to 5 (True nearly all the time) with the total scores of 1 - 50. Highest 
scores signify highest level of resilience. For the current sample, the CD-RISC 
displayed one-factor structure with excellent reliability (Cronbach’s alpha of 
0.91). 

Self-efficacy refers to individuals’ self-evaluation of their capability to perform 
certain tasks in order to accomplish beneficial outcomes (Bandura, 1977). The 
Generalized self-efficacy scale (GSC; Schwarzer & Jerusalem, 1995) has been 
used worldwide to capture self-efficacy in various populations. The GSC has 10 
items and each item is scored on four-response options from 1 (Not at all true) 
to 4 (Exactly true). The composite scores are in the range of 10 - 40 with the  
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Table 1. Descriptive information of study variables (n = 152). 

Variables Mean 
Standard 
deviation 

Skewness Kurtosis Possible scores Actual scores 
Cronbach’s 

alpha 

Psychological Well-being        

Mastery & self-acceptance 43.03 8.38 −0.47 −0.31 10 - 60 2160 0.82 

Purpose & growth in life 24.93 3.87 −0.96 0.68 5 - 30 13 - 30 0.63 

Stress 29.05 8.47 0.08 −0.611 10 - 50 10 - 50 0.92 

Support from family 21.32 6.11 −1.03 0.49 4 - 28 4 - 28 0.93 

Support from friend 21.26 5.35 −1.01 0.91 4 - 28 4 - 28 0.93 

Support from significant others 21.74 6.91 −1.15 0.32 4 - 28 4 - 28 0.95 

Resilience 38.36 7.38 −0.58 0.20 10 - 50 16 - 50 0.91 

Self-Efficacy 31.20 4.46 −0.33 0.40 10 - 40 16 - 40 0.88 

Mindfulness 57.47 14.28 −0.23 −0.34 15 - 90 19 - 90 0.91 

 
highest score reflecting highest sense of generalised self-efficacy. For the current 
sample, the GSC displayed one factor with excellent reliability (Cronbach’s alpha 
of 0.88). 

Social support is considered a multidimensional construct reflecting the 
amount of social network, the provisional of support and perceived support 
adequacy (Canty-Mitchell & Zimet, 2000). The multidimensional scale of per-
ceived social support (MSPSS, Zimet, Dahlem, Zimet, & Farley, 1988) was tested 
on university students, adolescents, and people with mental disorders. The 
MSPSS comprises 12 items and all items are scored on seven-point Likert-type 
option from 1 (very strongly disagree) to 7 (very strongly agree). In this study, 
the scale displayed three distinct factors: support from family (4 items), support 
from friend (4 items), and support from significant others (4 items). Total scores 
for each factor are in the range of 4 - 20 with the highest scores suggesting the 
highest perceived social support. For the current sample, Cronbach’s alphas were 
0.93, 0.93, and 0.95 for support from family, support from friend, and support 
from significant others respectively. 

2.5. Data Analyses 

Information from the online questionnaires was automatically converted into a 
SPSS file. Data analyses in this study were divided into three phases. The first 
phase used IBM SPSS Software version 24 to examine participants’ characteris-
tics. Furthermore, study variables (such as PWB, mindfulness, and self-efficacy) 
were explored using descriptive statistics (such as mean, standard deviation, 
skewness, and kurtosis). The second phase involved examining internal consis-
tency reliability of each measurement and Cronbach’s alphas were reported. The 
final phase of data analyses aimed to test the study hypotheses. As such, path 
analyses were performed using IBM AMOS version 23. The hypothesised model 
was submitted to the AMOS software. 
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Path analysis allows the analysis of a more complicated theoretical model with 
multiple independent and dependent variables (Norman & Streiner, 2003). Path 
analysis may be viewed as a series of multiple regressions. To determine if the 
hypothesised model would be acceptable, we reviewed the following fit indices: 
1) χ2 per degree of freedom (χ2/df) < 2; 2) comparative fit index (CFI), incre-
mental fit index (IFI), and Tucker-Lewis index (TLI) > 0.90 (reasonable fit) 
and > 0.95 (good fit); 3) root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA) < 
0.05 (good fit), <0.08 (adequate fit), and <0.10 (marginal fit); and d) narrow 90% 
confidence internal around RMSEA (Bryne, 2010; Browne & Cudeck, 1993; Hu 
& Bentler, 1999; Norman & Streiner, 2003). Additionally, standardised regres-
sion coefficients (β) and coefficient of determination (R2) were used to deter-
mine the effects of independent variables on dependent ones. 

3. Results 
3.1. Characteristics of Participants 

A total of 152 completed online self-administered questionnaire were entered to 
IBM SPSS. An average age of students was 30.10 years (SD = 11.28) (Table 2). 
Most of them were female (87.50%, n = 133) and had no religion (57.20%, n = 
87). Regarding race, the majority were New Zealand European (61.20%, n = 93) 
followed by Māori (19.70%, n = 30). Third-year students were the largest group 
(34.21%, n = 52), followed by the second-year (25.00%, n = 38) and first-year 
(23.03%, n = 35). More than half of students were very dissatisfied/dissatisfied 
with their family income (51.30%, n = 78) and some were very satisfied/satisfied 
(23.70%, n = 36). 

3.2. Description of Study Variables 

Table 1 displays descriptive statistics (mean, standard deviation, skewness, kur-
tosis, and Cronbach’s alpha) of the study variables. All variables were approxi-
mately normally distributed as evidenced by the kurtosis values between −7 and 
+7 and kurtosis between −2 to +2 (Hair, Black, Babin, & Anderson, 2010). All 
variables (except the purpose and growth in life factor) had acceptable internal 
consistency reliability as evidenced by Cronbach’s alpha greater than 0.70 (Bland 
& Altman, 1997; DeVellis, 2003). 

3.3. Effects of Independent Variables on PWB 

Figure 3 illustrates findings from the path analysis. The solid lines in Figure 3 
denote paths with significant regression coefficients (β) whereas broken lines 
represent non-significant paths. An examination of fit indices suggested that the 
hypothesised model had an acceptable fit with the sample data (χ2/df = 1.53, CFI 
= 0.93, TLI = 0.90, IFI = 0.93, RMSEA = 0.06, and 90% confidence interval = 
0.05, 0.07). 

Furthermore, current evidence revealed that stress had significant effects on 
support from family (β = −0.25, p = 0.001), support from friend (β = −0.44,  
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Table 2. Demographic information of study participants (n = 152). 

Variables n % 

Gender   

Male 18 11.80 

Female 133 87.50 

Missing 1 0.70 

Race   

European/Pakehar 93 61.20 

Mauri 30 19.70 

Pacific Island 6 3.90 

Others 23 15.20 

Religion   

Christianity 46 30.30 

No religion 87 57.20 

Others 19 12.50 

School Year   

Year 1 35 23.03 

Year 2 38 25.00 

Year 3 52 34.21 

Year 4 7 4.61 

Year 5 2 1.32 

Year 6 4 2.62 

Missing 14 9.21 

Satisfaction with family income   

Very satisfied 10 6.60 

Satisfied 26 17.10 

Neutral 38 25.00 

Dissatisfied 46 30.30 

Very dissatisfied 32 21.00 

Age (years) Mean = 30.10 SD = 11.28 

 
p < 0.001), support from significant others (β = −0.26, p < 0.001), resilience (β = 
−0.57, p < 0.001), self-efficacy (β = −0.51, p < 0.001), mindfulness (β = −0.50, p < 
0.001), and the autonomy & self-acceptance factor of PWB (β = −0.41, p < 
0.001). Support from family (β = 0.11, p = 0.04), support from significant others 
(β = 0.13, p = 0.03), resilience (β = 0.38, p < 0.001), and mindfulness (β = 0.14, p 
= 0.009) significantly influenced the autonomy & self-acceptance factor. The 
value of R2 suggested that a variance of 76.90% on the autonomy and self-accep- 
tance factor was explained by all the independent variables. 
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Figure 3. Effects of independent variables on psychological well-being. Note: Solid lines 
denote paths with significant regression coefficients (β), broken lines denote non-significant 
paths. 

 
In addition, support from significant others (β = 0.54, p < 0.001) had a sig-

nificant impact on the purpose & growth in life factor of PWB. A variance of 
59.70% of the PWB factor was explained by all the independent variables. 

4. Discussion 

This study aimed to test the effects of stress, internal RPF and external RPF on 
PWB among students in higher education in New Zealand. Results from this 
study revealed that students with higher levels of resilience and mindfulness re-
ported greater levels of the autonomy and self-acceptance, a component of PWB. 
None of the internal RPF was linked to the purpose and growth in life (another 
component of PWB). The majority of the students in this study were mature and 
female; previous studies have postulated that higher levels of resilience occured 
as a function of age (Feinstein & Hammond, 2004), and that females scored 
higher with respect to hardiness commitment (i.e., a focus on turning stressors 
to advantage) (Sheard, 2009). Additionally, almost 20% of the participants in this 
study were Māori and previous research with Māori university students has 
demonstrated that a strong sense of cultural identity might be an important fac-
tor in academic achievement (Bennett, 2002; Tassell, Flett, & Gavala, 2010). 
Bennett (2002) suggested that collective self-esteem “moderates the effects of 
problems on academic achievement” (p. 61). It is possible that a positive cultural 
identity was associated with resilience. 

Previous studies revealed similar findings. Resilience was positively related to 
indicators of PWB (such as life satisfaction and positive affect) but negatively 
associated with psychological distress, depression, and anxiety among college 
students (Beasley, Thompson, & Davidson, 2003; Mak, Ng, & Wong, 2011; Nath 
& Pradhan, 2012). Resilience is an internal factor enabling students to bounce 
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back following stressful situations. It is postulated that resilience is linked with 
PWB through “positive cognitive triad” (Mak et al., 2011). Specifically, people 
with high resilience have a positive view about themselves (such as high 
self-esteem and self-confidence), the world (looking at challenges in undesirable 
circumstances) and the future (Mak et al., 2011). 

Mindfulness plays an important role in positive psychology as it helps en-
hance PWB. Mindfulness comprises two major components: awareness (a con-
tinuous process of monitoring internal and external environments) and atten-
tion (a process of focused awareness), which are intertwined with each other 
(Westen, 1999). Brown and Ryan (2003) reviewed theories and summarised 
three possible mechanisms of mindfulness on PWB. Firstly, mindful people are 
able to identify their current needs, values, problems, behaviour, and subjective 
experiences. Such information is crucial in the process of behavioural changes. 
Secondly, mindful individuals have the sense of autonomy and they can 
self-regulate their own behaviour to accomplish their needs (Brown & Ryan, 
2003). Finally, the cautious attention on any activity (such as eating) would en-
hance the sense of pleasure and vitality on such activity (Brown & Ryan, 2003). 
Similar to our findings, a study in the Philippine revealed that mindfulness was a 
significant predictor of positive PWB and negative PWB among university stu-
dents (Klainin-Yobas, Ramirez, Fernandez, Sarmiento, Thanoi, Ignacio, & Lau, 
2015). Other research also supported the association between mindfulness and 
measures of PWB (Barbosa et al., 2013; Bowlin & Baer, 2012; Keng et al., 2011). 

As anticipated, students receiving higher levels of support from family and 
from significant others were more likely to report greater autonomy and 
self-acceptance. Support from significant others predicted purpose and growth 
in life. Similarly, a non-experimental study found that support from family, 
friends and significant others were associated with positive psychological 
strengths and subjective well-being among engineering students (Khan & 
Husan, 2010). Another qualitative study in Malaysia highlighted the importance 
of social support on first-year students’ well-being (Awang, Kutty, & Ahmad, 
2014). Social interactions within (peer, senior and school support) and outside 
(family and sibling support) academic environments were of great importance 
on students’ academic, social and emotional adjustment (Awang et al., 2014). 
Similarly, in New Zealand there is evidence that highlights the importance of 
both peer and family support (Benseman, Coxon, Anderson, & Anae, 2006; 
Glaser, Hall, & Halperin, 2006). Additionally, for Māori students there is a call 
for greater action sociopolitically to counter the deficit discourse which has cre-
ated a potent barrier to educational achievement for minority culture students 
(Bishop, Berryman, Cavanagh, & Teddy, 2009). The lack of support through 
having societal and familial role models is arguably a significant factor for Māori 
and Pacific Island students. As noted by Benseman, Coxon, Anderson, & Anae 
(2006): 

“Because of Pasifika under-representation historically in tertiary education, a 
much higher proportion of students come from families where very few other 
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family members have tertiary educational experience. This means that there is 
less ‘cultural capital’ in these families in terms of accumulated experience and 
knowledge from which students can draw to help them build academic habits 
and guide them through the inevitable crises that occur during their studies” (p. 
154). 

As hypothesised, findings from this study suggested that students who ex-
perienced higher levels of stress reported lower levels of all internal RPF (mind-
fulness, resilience, and self-efficacy), lower external RPF (support from family, 
support from friend, and support from significant others), and poorer psycho-
logical well-being (the autonomy & self-acceptance component). Similarly, a 
previous study reported that stress was negatively associated with mental 
well-being among university students in Singapore (Teh, Archer, Chang, & 
Chen, 2013). Furthermore, mental well-being appeared to mediate the adverse 
effect of stress on perceived health (Teh et al., 2013). Another study also found 
the link between perceived stress and poorer psychological welling among uni-
versity students in China (Zhong, 2009). 

5. Strengths and Limitations 

This study was strengthen by the use of two well-established theories to guide 
hypothesized relationships among study variables. Furthermore, path analyses 
added more strength by allowing simultaneous tests of multiple independent 
and multiple dependent variables. Nevertheless, some methodological limita-
tions existed. First, the use cross-sectional research design might hamper an 
ability to draw conclusion about cause-and-effect among study variables. Sec-
ondly, small sample size and single-site recruitment might limit generalisability 
of research findings. Finally, stress was measured only by a subjective measure 
(self-reported questionnaire). As such, objective data was not collected. 

6. Conclusion and Future Directions 

This study provided some evidence to partially support the psychological well- 
being promotion model (Figure 1). Specifically, our findings showed that stress 
significantly influenced internal RPF (resilience, self-efficacy, and mindfulness), 
external RPF (support from family, support from friend, and support from sig-
nificant others), and PWB (Autonomy & Self-acceptance). Note that the magni-
tude of the relationships between stress and internal RPF were stronger than 
those with external factors, most of internal RPF (except self-efficacy) and ex-
ternal RPF (except support from friend) significantly affected the autonomy and 
self-acceptance component. However, only support from significant others sig-
nificantly influenced the purpose and growth in life component of PWB. Three 
possible explanations could be provided here. First, such findings may reflect the 
true phenomena of interest whereby there were no associations among the vari-
ables. Therefore, there is a need review the existing literature to identify other 
internal RPF or external RPF variables. Secondly, the relationships among study 
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variables might not be simply linear. Hence, future studies may test the mediat-
ing and/or moderating effect of the internal and external RPF variables. Finally, 
the current findings might be culture- or setting-specific. Accordingly, it is es-
sential to collect data for other settings or countries to compare with our find-
ings. 

Students in higher educations encountered various challenges, which may 
negatively influence their PWB. Given these students are future national work-
ers; it is of great importance to ensure that they maintain good health and psy-
chological well-being. Accordingly to the psychological well-being promotion 
models (Figure 1), primary, secondary and tertiary prevention interventions are 
pivotal. As the primary prevention level, stress management programmes could 
be offered to higher education students. Various stress management strategies 
included cognitive restructuring reframing, behaviour modification, journal 
writing, time management, creative problem solving, and expressive art therapy, 
among others (Seaward, 2012). Secondary and tertiary prevention interventions 
could aim at strengthening mindfulness, resilience, and PWB. A randomised 
controlled trial in USA showed that the three-session resilience and coping in-
tervention (RCI) was beneficial in increasing hope; and minimising depression 
and anxiety symptoms among undergraduate university students (Houston, 
First, Spialek,, Sorenson, Mills-Sandoval, Lockett et al., 2017). The RCI and other 
interventions might be adapted for use in higher education students in New 
Zealand. 

Additional research is essential to further test the psychological well-being 
promotion model. The mechanisms (such as direct, mediating, and moderating 
effects) of internal and external RFP can be explored to fully understand vari-
ables in the model. Cross-cultural or cross-countries research are strongly en-
couraged to maximise generalisability of research findings. Prevention interven-
tions (aiming to build resilience, mindfulness, and social support) could be de-
veloped for students. More research using quantitative (such as outcome evalua-
tion) and qualitative methodology (such as process evaluation) can be carried 
out to test the effectiveness of the prevention interventions. 

In summary, results from this study partially supported the psychological 
well-being model and highlighted the importance of resilience, mindfulness, and 
social support in the promotion of psychological well-being. Such information 
contributes to the current literature, inform prevention interventions and pro-
vide directions for future research. 
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